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Welcome to our twenty second special 
newsletter. Please keep sending items to me 
at:-   diana.kitemoor@btinternet.com 
 
News from Diana at Dolphins. 

 About a month 
ago, before the 
frost hit, I went 
round the garden 
and picked a big 
colourful bouquet 
for a friend, and 
then I did a flower 

count totalling well over 80. In just six week 
times we shall be doing the New Year’s Day 
flower count and I know my count will have 
plummeted  to a mere handful by then by then, 
as the garden has definitely slipped into its 
winter mode. 
But the one group of flowers, growing in sunny 
sheltered spots of the garden that are still 
flowering their socks off are the salvias, and I 
expect to still have quite a few around 
Christmas. So I am please they are to be 
featured as our plants of the month. 
Meanwhile the blackened dahlias have been 
cut back, I shall lift them before the garden gets 
too soggy. They need to dried off and packed 
away in cardboard boxes in the shed, carefully 
labelled and wrapped in newspaper. Mine 
cannot be left in the cold, wet, clay based soil I 
garden in, even if most grow in raised beds. 
Meanwhile I am refreshing the planters and 
hanging baskets I did in September, replacing 
spent plants such as bedding cyclamen with 
little ferns, grasses and violas. 
I have a massive pile of bulbs to plant, mainly 
in containers, but have got very behind this 
year due to my aggressive chemo regime. I am 
having a brief break coming up till after 

Christmas and I am grateful to my dear (HPS) 
friends who are rallying round to help.  
I feel it is getting a bit late to plant up 
containers with autumn bedding on top of the 
bulbs as the soil is cooling down and small 
plants may be slow to establish, so I must get a 
wiggle on. 
Really large pots will have late tulips planted 
very deeply with plants for special winter 
interest on top.  
Hellebores such as 
the lovely Ice n’ 
Roses series, will be 
planted on top. One 
that flowers early is 
‘Early Rose’ (right) 
that flower early.   

Helleborus x sahini  
‘Winterbells, (left) a 
rather short-lived 
pretty lime green 
helllebore, I believe 
is a hybrid between 
niger and foetidus, 

and various other H.niger are out  now too. I 
am also using shrubs with interest, such as 
Coprosma and Lophomyrtus  x ralphi ‘Magic 
Dragon’  (right)  - 
both having 
lovely multi-
coloured foliage, 
but  need a 
sheltered spot. 
I will look for 
small pots of 
vivid dog woods and the fresh looking lime 
green Skimmia ‘Kew Green’. I have sourced a 
lovely early Camellia  ‘Cupido’ with a weeping 
habit and pretty pale pink single flowers, this 
will  also go in a very sheltered pot. 
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All these will be whipped out well before the tulips 
push through, and replanted in the border. 
 
I have taken lots of cuttings of Argyranthemum 
’Jamaican Primrose’ a great  favourite on our plant 
sales table. You do not get 
much non-flowering  cutting 
material until very late in 
the season and  my outside 
plants were not affected by 
the frost. Placed on heat 
(provided by soil warming 
cables in a sand box) in my 
greenhouse, they should 
root and then I shall pass 
them onto Debbie!  
 

Pippa Greenwood 
Our speaker this weekend will be Pippa 
Greenwood, known for her involvement with 
Gardeners’ Question Time, Gardeners’ World 
magazine and so many other publications over 
a number of years. It is by ticket only, so if you 
do not have one, please contact us as we may 
have some returns, but PLEASE do not turn up 
if you do not have a ticket. She will be talking 
about her Life in Gardening, her new book, 
which she will be selling (and signing) at the 
meeting. So come prepared. 
 
Nick Wray-PLEASE NOTE NEW VENUE 
Our schedule for 2022 will be kicked off by Nick 
Wray, the Curator of the University of Bristol 
Botanic Garden. He is coming to talk about The 
Evolution of Flowers on Saturday 29th January. 
This meeting will be held at the Barrington 
Centre, Penny’s Walk, Ferndown. BH22 9TH as 
we are trialling this new venue, see covering 
email. 
 
 
Update from the Chair 
Hello and welcome to our latest Hardy Times. 
Thank you to all those who have contributed to 
it. As another year comes to a close, we look 
forwards to 2022 with renewed hope that 
covid has become, to a greater extent, 
manageable, and that we shall be able to 
continue to meet and enjoy our passion which 
is gardening (thrown in with some homemade 
cake). This year has thrown us some curved 
balls, but we have adapted to the challenges 
and, as far as I know, everyone has remained 
safe. 
 

We have now sent out the details of our 2022 
Schedule of Speakers, as well as details of the 
holiday to Suffolk and our 3 Day Trips. You can 
apply for the holiday after 4/1/22, then you will 
be notified by the end of Jan whether you have 
been successful in getting a place. For the first 
time ever we have only a limited number of 
specific rooms, so the more flexible you can be, 
the more chance you have of getting on the 
holiday. I am afraid I cannot be more 
reassuring. 
You can book the Day Trips from the January 
2022 meeting and they will continue to be on a 
first come, first served basis, but to Members 
Only initially. 
We are already looking forwards to our AGM, 
in February, as we have spaces that need filling. 
Our Secretary has done her 3 years and is 
standing down so it is essential we replace her. 
We have committee meetings generally one 
about 10 days before each Speaker Meeting. 
You would compile an Agenda, from what 
other members of the committee need to 
discuss, then take Minutes and issue them to 
the committee afterwards. You would also be 
our central point of contact, but this generally 
means forwarding any emails to the relevant 
member on the committee.  
Under the terms of our Constitution I should 
not stand as Chair as I have already completed 
5 years in the post (and a further 3 years as 
Treasurer). It would be lovely if someone felt 
able to take over, but if no one comes forward, 
then we would need to consider changing our 
Constitution! 
On a more general basis we need someone to 
take over the writing and issue of the Hardy 
Times. Diana has done so well this year and I 
would personally like to thank her for 
everything she has done over the past 2 years. 
We have regular contributors, but we need 
someone to bring them together, make 
comments and generally keep the newsletter 
up-to-date. This does not need to be a 
committee position. I check it afterwards 
before actually sending it out, so don’t worry 
about spacing, punctuation or anything else – 
there is a backup-of sorts!!!! 
I also need help with the website, but having 
asked many times, no one has come forward.  
Despite our numbers rising, it is disappointing 
that we cannot get more specific help in any of 
these roles. If we can’t get help, then some of 



 

 

these “facilities” may have to go. So please 
have a think and see if you can help. 
So, enough of the moan!! Thank you to 
everyone who has helped us get through this 
difficult year. To all those who have come 
along, and clearly enjoyed the speaker 
meetings and trips. We saw some unbelievable 
gardens during the holiday in Cheshire and 
hopefully the standards will continue to 
increase – no pressure Judy! 
 
I hope you all have a very Merry Christmas and 
heres to a healthy and Happy New Year! 
 

Debbie Steel  

 
Blandford Museum Garden 
Apologies for mentioning the “C” word but this 
is some of the material we have grown and 
dried at the Museum Garden for our Christmas 
tree as part of the Blandford Church Tree 
Festival in December. This year trees will again 
be displayed in shop windows: last year the 

church was closed because of Covid, and this 
year the church roof is being renovated, so 
there will be scaffolding both outside and 
inside the church. We have grown Helichrysum 
and Allium before but the Catananche Caerulea 
and drumstick Scabious (S stellata 'Sternkugel’) 
are new this year. 
 

Elaine Lofthouse  

 
 
Jane’s Journal 
I was just thinking the Sternbergia  lutea ought 
to be out and that there 
they were so lovely! They 
are part of the amaryllis 
family, a daffodil more like 
a bright yellow crocus.  
Probably mostly found in 
Turkey, Greece and the 
Middle East.                                                                          
 

 
The gorgeous white 
form (left) 
 
 
There is also a white 
variety, but I 
haven’t got that 

one.  They have green strappy leaves like a 
daffodil.  The hardiness is questionable, but I 
have kept them for some time.  For successful 
growing you are told that they love well 
drained sunny positions.  I have two clumps, 
one of which is certainly well drained, the other 
is quite shady and has actually increased the 
best. However Sternbergia dislikes being 
moved so I haven’t dared move them.  The 
slugs and snails like the beautiful yellow petals 
so I have been on snail patrol regularly. 
 

Jane Norris  

 
 
Plant of the Month 
Salvias 

 

Salvia 

‘Amethyst 

Lips’ (left) 

 

 

 

Janet Buist gave an excellent talk on Salvias to 

a ‘full house’ of members on a lovely sunny 

October afternoon. 

There was some discussion on why S. ‘Hot Lips’ 
changes from all red to bi-coloured and then all 
white flowers during the season. Janet 
explained that this was due to changes in day 
length and temperature. It was thought that S. 
‘Amethyst Lips’ did not share this habit, but my 
plant has several all-white flowers at present! 
 

Elaine Lofthouse  

 
 
Some notable salvias mentioned in the salvia 
talk  
Janet used to run a nursery in Cambridgeshire 
but retired 6 years ago. Here are some notable 
ones she mentioned during her talk:- 



 

Salvia sylvestris ‘Dear Anja’, named by Piet 
Oudolf after his wife. Hardy. 
Salvia elegans, pineapple sage, only just 
starting to flower now. 
Salvia ‘amigo’ and ‘amino’, 2 new Dyson’s 
plants to follow on from ‘Amante‘, which was 
launched a couple of years ago as a pink 
‘Amistad’. 
Salvia confertiflora, small flowered but highly 
recommended for pots. Borderline hardy. 
Salvia splendens ‘Van Houttei’. A good late 
flowerer, but only half hardy. 
Of all the Mexican Salvias, ‘So Cool Pale Blue‘ 
is the favourite. Raised in Australia but sold 
widely here now. 

Judy  Spr atley  

 
 
Story of Salvia jamensis  ‘Hot Lips’ 

Over 20 years 
ago a friend and 
I had a magical 
evening at The 
Larmer Tree, a 
rather posh and 

expensive 
evening, to 

include dinner and an after dinner talk by the 
eminent Dr James Compton, who was 
responsible for finding and introducing lots of 
salvias from all over the world (look out for all 
the salvias with jamensis in the name). Mexico 
proved to be a very rich source of new hybrids 
and unknown species. 
One evening, whilst dining in the home of a 
local plants person, James noted that on the 
table was a little posy of curious bi-coloured 
red and white salvias. The maid said it grew in 
her garden and from this one plant, a legend 
was born…….. 
 
Many years later I visited the non-tourist 
countryside of Mexico to visit the families, way 
up in the hills. I was stumbling over a wealth of 
gorgeous salvias, popping up in gardens, 
growing in pavement cracks, so I quite see why 
he visited again and again. 
 
 
 
 
 

A fabulous 
from of 
Salvia 
leucantha 
growing at 
Abbotsbury 
Sub-Tropical 
gardens (left) 

 
A great 
garden to 
visit this time 
of year, and 
indeed 
through the 
winter 
weeks, is 
Abbotsbury. Its unique micro climate shelters 
many treasures, always something to discover. 
 
 

Do not miss the Mad Hatters Party! 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Wallfowers from Mayfields 

I was delighted with the tall, Ivory Wallflowers 
from Mayfields that I received recently. I would 
suggest you order without delay! I can 
confidently recommend them. 
Do not forget to mention, when you place your 
order, that you are one of our members as you 
will get a 5% Members’ Discount 

  
 


